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 The twenty-fourth meeting of the Committee of Six for the academic year 2010-2011 was 

called to order by President Marx in his office at 3:30 P.M. on Monday, January 31, 2011.  

Present were Professors Basu, Ciepiela, Loinaz, Rockwell, Umphrey, and Saxton, Dean Call, 

President Marx, and Assistant Dean Tobin, Recorder.   

 The meeting began with Announcements from the President, who shared with the 

members highlights of the Trustees’ winter meetings, which were held in Los Angeles on 

January 21 and 22. Among the topics discussed at the meetings were national trends in the area 

of student health and the generational transition that the Amherst Faculty will undergo in the 

coming decades as a result of a significant number of retirements.  In addition, as is typical at its 

winter meeting, a report on admission was presented to the Board.   

Prompted by President Marx’s reference to expected retirements, Professor Basu asked if 

there is a College policy regarding the allocation of FTEs to replace retiring faculty.  Is there an 

expectation, for example, that a retiring faculty member’s position will be replaced with a new 

FTE within the department in which he or she had taught?  Dean Call replied that, upon a faculty 

member’s retirement, the FTE returns to the FTE pool.  The process that a department would use 

to request a replacement FTE would be the same as the one that would be followed for a new 

FTE—a request for a position would be made to the Committee on Educational Policy (CEP). 

The CEP prioritizes FTE allocations and makes a recommendation to the President and the Dean, 

and the President and Dean, taking into consideration the recommendations of the committee, 

decide on the allocation of FTEs.   Professor Basu asked if a department that is seeking a 

replacement FTE has any advantage in the allocation process.  Dean Call noted that many 

departments view the retirement of a colleague as a transitional moment, an occasion to 

reconfigure a position to meet shifting curricular needs and/or to offer courses in a new field.   

Departments that have undergone external reviews have found that process to be informative and 

valuable when developing an FTE request, President Marx and Dean Call noted. 

Continuing the conversation, Professor Umphrey asked whether many departments will   

experience a high proportion of retirements among their faculty over the next decade.  Dean Call 

said that a number of departments will be affected in substantive ways by retirements.  Noting 

the departmentally-based nature of curricular change, which often occurs on an individual basis 

through the hiring process at the College, Professor Umphrey wondered how the Faculty can 

most effectively drive broad and interdisciplinary conversations about the shaping of the 

curriculum.  Dean Call noted that many departments have taken advantage of the external review 

process to consider the curriculum across fields; he said that, when considering FTE 

recommendations, the approach of the CEP is to take an overall view, thinking about how a set 

of positions across the College will contribute to the curriculum as a whole.  Professor Umphrey 

suggested that it would be valuable for the CEP to have a direct conversation with the Faculty 

about how the curriculum is evolving and will evolve. 

Professor Ciepiela offered the view that, in order for the Faculty to consider and oversee 

the curricular changes that will result from the generational transition of the Faculty, it would be 

helpful to make information available about the departments/fields in which retirements are 

expected to occur over the next decade.   Dean Call agreed and said that he would provide the 

Committee with information in aggregate, both by department and College-wide, on the 

percentage of faculty who are in five-year age spans beginning with age thirty and under and 

continuing through age eighty and over.  Dean Call said that providing greater specificity would 

not be possible because of the need to maintain confidentiality surrounding the retirement plans 
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and ages of individual faculty.  In addition to the information on the distribution of faculty within 

particular age ranges, Dean Call agreed to provide the members with data on the number of 

faculty who would be entering phased retirement over the next year and a half.  Dean Call 

reviewed the phased retirement program with the Committee, including the substance of the 

grant that the College received in 2008 from the Mellon Foundation that extends (between 2008 

and 2012) the financial benefit (a stipend that is a specified percentage of an individual’s salary) 

of the phased retirement program for a three-year period to faculty entering the program at age 

sixty-five and older.  Ordinarily, faculty members must elect to enter phased retirement when 

they are between age sixty to sixty-five to receive a salary-based stipend. 

The Committee next discussed a Committee nomination.  Under ―Announcements from 

the Dean,‖ Dean Call informed the members that an external review of the Department of 

Information Technology will take place February 13 through 15.  Michael Roy, Dean of Library 

and Information Services at Middlebury College, will chair the review committee, which will 

also include Robert Juckiewicz, Vice President for Information Technology at Hofstra 

University, and Joanne Kossuth, Vice President for Operations and Chief Information Officer at 

Franklin W Olin College of Engineering.  Dean Call said that the review will consider a range of 

issues, including those surrounding organization and structure, interactions among IT and other 

areas of the College, and ways of facilitating innovation.  The Committee then turned to a 

personnel matter. 

 The members discussed their agenda for the Spring semester.  They first agreed on a 

schedule for reviewing reappointment cases.  The members next discussed their meeting time 

and agreed to meet on Mondays at 3:30 P.M.  The members decided that the following dates 

should be held for Faculty Meetings: March 1, April 5, April 19, and May 3, and May 19 (the 

Commencement meeting).  Since pre-registration is set for April 4–April 8 and there will be a 

need to approve Fall-semester courses, the members considered whether there should be a 

Faculty Meeting on March 1 and whether a demonstration of the procedures for online 

registration should be on the agenda.  The Dean said that he would research what plans have 

already been put in place to provide for training the Faculty about online registration to inform 

the members’ decision about the date for the next Faculty Meeting.  The Committee agreed that 

it is useful to have regular Faculty Meetings.   In the context of setting the schedule for the 

Committee’s consideration of committee assignments, Professor Rockwell asked the Dean when 

the online election would be held for the Committee of Six.  The Dean said that it is now 

possible to compose the ballot for the election, since leave plans are known and the election for 

the Advisory Committee to the Committee on Trusteeship and the Advisory Committee on 

Honorary Degrees has been completed.  The election can be held as soon as the ballot is 

prepared, the Dean said. 

Continuing with the discussion of the Committee’s agenda for the spring, Professor 

Loinaz reminded the members that, earlier in the year, prompted by a request by the Board, 

faculty governance had been raised as a topic on which the members might focus some 

discussion. Suggesting that there might be concrete issues that the Committee could identify and 

address within this and other areas, Professor Umphrey wondered what the questions 

surrounding faculty governance and other issues might be, and what the Committee might 

accomplish this semester.  The Committee decided to consider tenure procedures and issues 

relating to the demographics of the Faculty, including the upcoming wave of retirements and 

faculty diversity.   
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The Committee next discussed an email communication from Professor Sarat (appended), 

in which he requested that the members forward a motion to the Faculty to create a rule that, 

with the exception of changes made by the Dean of the Faculty in his role as the person 

responsible for the Faculty Meeting minutes, all changes to the Faculty Meeting minutes be 

made publicly during meetings of the Faculty.  Beginning the conversation, Dean Call said that 

he wished to make a statement about the Committee of Six minutes, more generally.   He noted 

that, over time, the minutes have become more extensive and detailed, and that he worries that 

colleagues may not be wading through these dense and lengthy documents.  Dean Call expressed 

the view that the goal of ensuring transparency might be better served by having summary notes 

that have less detail.  Professor Umphrey agreed, noting the communicative value of 

succinctness in minutes.  In regard to Professor Sarat’s reference in his note to a comment made 

by Professor Rockwell during the Committee’s meeting of November 4, Professor Rockwell said 

that his comment (that the minutes belong to the Faculty as a corporate body and are approved 

by the Faculty, and that no individual should have undue control over the minutes or a 

disproportionate voice within them), if accepted in principle, makes the proposed rule 

unnecessary.  When first circulated, the draft of the Faculty Meeting minutes, he said, does not 

become part of the record until the Faculty votes to approve them.  In his view, the timing of any 

changes in the draft is less important than the Faculty’s vigilance in assuring the minutes’ 

accuracy.  If, for example, any voting member of the Faculty Meeting felt that a statement by the 

President had not been portrayed accurately in the draft of the minutes, that member has the right 

to propose an amendment to the draft during the meeting, Professor Rockwell remarked.  The 

final arbiter of any disagreement concerning the accuracy of the draft is the vote that establishes 

the draft as the official record.  Dean Call noted that the question has been raised as to how a 

colleague might offer a revision to his or her comments if he or she is not present at the Faculty 

Meeting in which the minutes containing these comments are approved.  The Dean said that, in 

such a circumstance, the colleague can propose a revision to those minutes at a subsequent 

Faculty Meeting, and that the Faculty could vote on the amendment to the previously approved 

minutes.  

Continuing the discussion of Professor Sarat’s proposal, Professor Basu expressed the 

view that the timing of this proposal is awkward because of the impending transition in the 

presidency of the College.  She suggested that, rather than deciding on this question now, it 

would be preferable for the new president to participate in the discussion about it.  Professor 

Umphrey noted that the Faculty does not adhere to Robert’s Rules of Order with strictness, often 

departing from the rules during Faculty meetings.  For example, colleagues do not amend other 

colleagues’ comments. The chair of the Faculty Meeting does not step out of the chairmanship if 

he or she wishes to speak.  Minutes, in the traditional sense, are understood to be a record of 

what is done at the meetings, Professor Umphrey commented.  While acknowledging the value 

of our customary detailed record, she expressed concern at the amount of time recently 

consumed by discussions of minutes—discussions about discussions—rather than the substantive 

business of the College.  President Marx noted that the volume of minutes—of various 

committees and the Faculty Meetings—and the regular need to review them can be 

counterproductive.  He suggested that the Faculty might consider with his successor ways to 

have less detailed and voluminous minutes that can be circulated in a more timely manner.  He 

wondered whether it would be beneficial to inform discussions at Faculty Meetings by having 

colleagues submit questions to the administration in advance of the meetings.  With the benefit 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/296582/original/saratemail.pdf
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of time for thought, and the ability to research questions raised, such a system might allow the 

President and the Dean to offer more constructive responses to the Faculty, President Marx 

suggested.  Professor Ciepiela commented that what happens in Faculty Meetings is not 

determined by having detailed minutes.  In her view, it is important for the minutes to be a record 

of Faculty Meetings, for the Faculty to ―own‖ it, and for there to be mechanisms for making sure 

that the minutes are accurate, along the lines described by Professor Rockwell. 

Returning to the topic of the Committee of Six minutes, Professor Ciepiela expressed the 

view that having detailed minutes that portray the nuances of the Committee’s discussions and 

the views of individual members is important for transparency; the minutes also are a valuable 

source of information for later members when revisiting issues.  Professor Loinaz asked for the 

source of the sense that many faculty members are not reading the Committee of Six minutes. He 

said that any complaints that he has heard have focused on the delay in distributing the minutes, 

but not their substance.  The members agreed that the evidence for this view was anecdotal. 

In terms of the Faculty Meeting minutes, Professor Rockwell commented that the 

substance of these minutes is rarely discussed and that there have been few objections to the 

minutes over the years. The Committee agreed that moving in the direction of a transcript or 

tape-recording of Faculty Meetings would not be desirable.  The President was asked about 

changes that he has made in the past to drafts of the minutes before they have been circulated to 

the Faculty.  President Marx said that he has limited his revisions to his own comments, and that 

changes to them have been minor, involving a word here or there.  Returning to Professor Sarat’s 

proposal, Professor Saxton said that it suggests a level of suspicion that seems divisive.  

Professor Rockwell commented that he would be disinclined to forward a motion to the Faculty 

because he does not feel that the proposed rule would accomplish anything other than shifting a 

potentially unpleasant discussion over the accuracy of the draft minutes from the floor of the 

Faculty, where, he feels, such discussions belong, to a private conversation in the Dean’s office.  

He noted that, if Professor Sarat disagreed with his position, he would have the option of 

proposing the motion from the floor of a Faculty Meeting. The Committee then voted on a 

motion to forward Professor Sarat’s proposal to the Faculty, with the members voting one in 

favor (Professor Loinaz) and five opposed. 

Discussion turned to the recommendation (appended) from the Committee on Priorities 

and Resources (CPR) that the College adopt an enhanced parenting-leave policy.  Professor 

Rockwell asked if it is within the purview of the Faculty to revise the current policy, since it is a 

benefit.  Dean Call said that the Faculty cannot effect a change to the current benefit, but can 

vote on whether to endorse the proposal as an important policy change, and on whether to 

recommend to the Board that the proposal be adopted.  He noted that there are financial 

implications to such a change in policy, estimating that the proposed plan would cost an 

additional $150,000 per year.  Professor Umphrey noted that, at the time that the current policy 

was recommended, the Faculty felt that the policy should move in a direction of greater 

inclusivity.  She also recalled that some concerns had been raised about the policy being an 

―unequal benefit.‖  Professor Umphrey wondered whether the distinction made in the proposal 

between parents who give birth and those who don’t, in terms of benefits outlined, reflects a 

strategic approach adopted by the committee to take advantage of the potential for pregnancy-

related medical leaves, or a substantive argument about inherent differences between birth 

parents and other parents; that is, whether the approach proposed (using an existing benefit, 

medical leave, to enhance the parenting leave benefit) is reflective of awareness by the 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/296422/original/cpr%2B%2Bletter.pdf


Committee of Six Minutes of Monday, January 31, 2011    51 
 

Amended February 21, 2011   

 

committee of current economic times and the accompanying challenge of adding benefits.   Dean 

Call suggested that the Committee refer to the minutes of the discussion of the CPR, noting that 

some members of the committee argued that there is an important distinction between parents 

who give birth and other parents. In particular, some members of the CPR expressed the view, 

the Dean said, that those who give birth experience challenges, in terms of loss of time for 

research, that other parents do not.  While expressing her support for a more generous parenting 

leave policy, Professor Basu said that she found the biologically-based argument divisive and 

unpersuasive, for all infants are equally demanding.  As the College’s parenting leave policies 

recognized, shared parenting has become more common.  Professor Saxton said that she had 

some sympathy for the argument that those who give birth experience unique physical 

challenges.  Professor Umphrey, noting the CPR’s judgment that Amherst offers the least 

generous parenting-leave policy of all of its peers, asked why Amherst is not a leader in this area.  

President Marx noted that any proposal to add or enhance a benefit should consider the 

full array of benefits currently offered by the College and should guide policy-making.  In terms 

of the view that the College may not be a leader in the area of parental leave, he noted that 

Amherst is a leader when it comes to other benefits.  Adjustments to benefits should be 

considered within a context of the full range of offerings, the President said.  Professor Umphrey 

said that the view that the College’s parental leave policy is inadequate pre-dates the recession 

and has been percolating for many years and noted that the current policy may disadvantage the 

College in the recruitment of faculty.  Professor Loinaz said that there should be a discussion of 

the distinctions that are being made within the CPR’s proposals and the principles that underlie 

the form of benefits that the College chooses to offer.   The Committee agreed that it would be 

helpful to have more context about benefits issues and costs before proceeding with its 

discussion. They asked the Dean to request that Shannon Gurek, Associate Treasurer and 

Director of the Budget, provide additional information about Amherst’s benefits and their costs. 

He agreed to do so.  The Committee also asked if any research had been done on the parenting 

leave policies of other schools and for information about how Amherst’s policy compares.  The 

Dean said that such research had been done, and that he would be glad to share it with the 

Committee, though he would offer again that, from a financial point of view, it is important to 

consider benefits as a package, rather than isolating one benefit for purposes of comparison.  The 

members agreed to review the minutes of the CPR’s discussions of parental leave to inform the 

Committee of Six’s conversation. 

 The meeting adjourned at 6:00 P.M. 

      Respectfully submitted, 

 

      Gregory S. Call 

      Dean of the Faculty 




















